COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

Between

ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY

And



Effective: August 1, 2019 to July 31, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE		1
ARTICLE 1 -	RECOGNITION	1
1.01	EXCLUSIVE BARGAINING AGENT	1
1.02	DEFINITION OF EMPLOYEE	1
1.03	Performance of Bargaining Unit Work	1
1.04	Work Retention and Subcontracting	1
1.05	SERVICES, PRODUCTS PRODUCED UNDER FAIR LABOUR CONDITIONS	2
1.06	SHOP STEWARDS	2
1.07	UNION ACCESS TO EMPLOYER'S PREMISES	2
1.08	BULLETIN BOARD	2
1.09	DISCLOSURE OF PERSONAL INFORMATION TO THE UNION	3
ARTICLE 2 -	UNION SECURITY	3
2.01	CHECK-OFF: PROCESS AND PROCEDURE	2
2.01	MEMBERSHIP	
2.02	FAILURE TO MAINTAIN MEMBERSHIP IN GOOD STANDING.	
ARTICLE 3 -	RESERVATIONS TO MANAGEMENT	
3.01	RESERVATIONS TO MANAGEMENT	4
3.02	RULES AND REGULATIONS	4
ARTICLE 4 -	HOURS OF WORK	5
4.01	CONTINUOUS OPERATION	5
4.02	NORMAL STRAIGHT TIME HOURS OF WORK	5
4.03	Four (4) Hour Minimum	5
4.04	OVERTIME	5
4.05	Appropriate Pay Period	5
4.06	BANKED OVERTIME	6
4.07	REST PERIODS (DURING AND BETWEEN SHIFTS)	6
4.08	BOX OFFICE LUNCH BREAK	6
4.09	WORK SCHEDULES	6
4.10	SCHEDULING	7
4.11	Trading Shifts	8
4.12	SPLIT SHIFTS	
4.13	TRAINING NEW EMPLOYEES	8
4.14	VOLUNTARY OVERTIME	
4.15	On Call Shifts	
4.16	REFUSING HOURS BEYOND POSTED SCHEDULE	9
ARTICLE 5 -	SENIORITY	9
5.01	SENIORITY DEFINED	9
5.02	ELIGIBILITY FOR SENIORITY ENTITLEMENT	
5.03	PROMOTIONS AND FILLING OF VACANCIES	10
5.04	NOTICE OF LAYOFF	
5.05	LAYOFF PROCEDURE	-
5.06	NO NEW EMPLOYEE HIRED WHILE EMPLOYEE LAID OFF IN SAME CLASSIFICATION	
5.07	AVOIDANCE OF LAYOFF THROUGH REDISTRIBUTION OF THE AVAILABLE WORK	11
5.08	RECALL PROCEDURE	
5.09	MAINTAINING AND ACCRUING SENIORITY	12
5.10	SENIORITY CREDITS MAINTAINED	12
5.11	SENIORITY CANCELLED	13

5.12	SENIORITY LISTS	13
ARTICLE 6	- JOB SECURITY AND RELATED MATTERS	13
6.01	SUCCESSOR STATUS	13
6.02	SEVERANCE PAY	13
6.03	CLOSURE	14
ARTICLE 7	- JOB POSTING AND JOB AWARDS	14
7.01	JOB POSTING	14
7.02	JOB POSTING DETAIL	14
7.03	SELECTION PROCESS	15
7.04	TRIAL PERIOD	15
7.05	JOB POSTING APPLICATIONS IF NOT AT WORK	
7.06	AWARDED JOB POSTED	
7.07	STAFF MEETINGS AND TRAINING MEETINGS	
7.08	MANDATORY TRAINING	16
ARTICLE 8	- DISCIPLINE	16
8.01	JUST AND REASONABLE CAUSE	16
8.02	RIGHT TO SHOP STEWARD	16
8.03	ACCESS TO PERSONNEL FILE	16
8.04	SIGNING OF WRITTEN DISCIPLINE	17
8.05	Union Button	
8.06	LIQUOR SERVICE AFTER HOURS	
8.07	UNION AND EMPLOYEE ADVISED OF COMPLAINT	
8.08	CANCELLATION OF RECORDED COMPLAINT	
8.09	WRITTEN REASONS	
8.10	GARNISHEES	
8.11	LEGITIMATE PICKET LINE	
ARTICLE 9	- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
9.01	PROCEDURE	
9.02	DISCHARGE, SUSPENSION, GROUP, UNION OR POLICY GRIEVANCES	
9.03	GRIEVOR PRESENT AT ANY STAGE	
9.04	ABSENCE FROM WORK FOR HANDLING GRIEVANCES	
9.05	TECHNICAL ERROR OR OMISSION	
10.01	O - ARBITRATION	
	1 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH, SAFETY AND THE ENVIRONMENT	
11.01	SAFETY AND HEALTH - RESPONSIBILITY	
11.01	COMPLIANCE WITH HEALTH AND SAFETY LEGISLATION	_
11.02	RIGHT TO ACCOMPANY AN INSPECTOR	_
11.04	UNION ACCESS TO CERTAIN INFORMATION	
11.05	SAFETY COMMITTEE	
11.06	RIGHT TO REFUSE	
ARTICLE 12	2 - WAGES AND CLASSIFICATIONS	
12.01	WAGE SCHEDULE	21
12.02	NEW JOB CLASSIFICATIONS	
12.03	HIGHER RATE OF PAY	
12.04	PAY DATE/PAY DISCREPANCIES	
	•	
AKTICLE 1	3 - CASH AND GRATUITIES	22
13.01	CASH FLOAT	22

13.02	CASHING OUT	23
13.03	AUTHORITY RE CHEQUES AND CREDIT	23
13.04	CASH REGISTER ACCESS CODE	23
13.05	No Authority Over Gratuities	23
13.06	HANDLING OF MONEY	23
13.07	SHORTAGES AND OVERAGES	23
13.08	SURCHARGE	24
ARTICLE 1	4 - HEALTH AND WELFARE PLAN	24
14.01	INJURY ON THE JOB	
14.02	SELF INSURED WEEKLY INDEMNITY	-
14.03	MSP	
14.04	HEALTH BENEFITS	
14.05	ELIGIBILITY	
14.06	No Change to Benefits	
14.07	EYE EXAMINATIONS	25
ARTICLE 1	5 - VACATIONS	25
15.01	VACATION ENTITLEMENT	25
15.02	CALCULATION PERIOD AND THE TIMING OF VACATION PAY	
15.03	VACATION SCHEDULING	26
15.04	VACATION TIME TO BE TAKEN	26
15.05	VACATION PAY ON TERMINATION	27
APTICI E 1	6 - STATUTORY HOLIDAYS	
16.01	ELIGIBILITY FOR STATUTORY HOLIDAY PAY	
16.02	PAYMENT FOR STATUTORY HOLIDAY	
16.03	STATUTORY HOLIDAY PAY CALCULATION	
16.04	SUBSTITUTING ANOTHER DAY FOR A STATUTORY HOLIDAY	
16.05	STAT PAY AND VACATION TIME	29
ARTICLE 1	7 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	29
17.01	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	29
17.02	JURY DUTY	29
17.03	COMPASSIONATE LEAVE	29
17.04	LEAVE FOR UNION BUSINESS	30
17.05	MATERNITY/PARENTAL LEAVE	30
17.06	PERSONAL LEAVE	
17.07	SAME SCHEDULE	33
17.08	PAID EDUCATION LEAVE	33
17.09	LEAVE FOR UNION BARGAINING COMMITTEE	33
ARTICLE 18 - HUMAN RIGHTS		
18.01	No Discrimination	
18.01	WORK RELATED RULES AND REGULATIONS.	
18.02	NO HARASSMENT	
18.04	SEXUAL HARASSMENT DEFINED	
ARTICLE 1	9 - GENERAL PROVISIONS	34
19.01	PROTECTION OF WORKING CONDITIONS	
19.02	LIAISON COMMITTEE	
19.03	Union House Card	
19.04	CURRENT MAILING ADDRESS AND TELEPHONE NUMBER	
19.05	TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE	
19.06	UNCONVENTIONAL MODE OF DRESS	
19.07	Uniforms	35

19.0	8 Instruction Re: Liquor Control Legislation and Regulations	35
19.0	9 COMPENSATION TO EMPLOYEES RE: ENFORCEMENT OF HOUSE RULES FOR PATRONS	35
19.1		
19.1		
19.1		
19.1	3 DUTY TO ACCOMMODATE	36
ARTICL	E 20 - WORKPLACE HARASSMENT	36
20.0	1 DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT	36
20.0	2 HARASSMENT IS NOT	38
20.0	3 FILING A COMPLAINT	38
20.0		
20.0		
20.0		
20.0	7 EXPEDITIOUS RESOLVE	39
ARTICL	E 21 - DURATION	39
21.0	1 DURATION	39
21.0	No Strikes or Lockouts During This Agreement	39
APPEN	DIX "A" - WAGES	41
APPEN	DIX "B" - DEFINITIONS	42
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #1	43
RE:	GRANDFATHERED EMPLOYEES	43
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #2	44
RE:	THREE FULL-TIME FIXED BOX OFFICE POSITIONS IN THE CALL CENTRE	44
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #3	46
RE:	OPTIONAL HOURS OF WORK ON SIXTH DAY	46
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #4	47
RE:	MINIMUM AVAILABILITY BY DEPARTMENT	47
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #5	49
RE:	SEASONAL WORKERS	49
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #6	51
RE:	CALL CENTRE SHIFT TRIAL PERIOD	51

PREAMBLE

The purpose of this Agreement is to maintain a harmonious relationship between the Employer and its employees and to provide excellent service to the Arts Club Theatre patrons and users.

ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION

1.01 Exclusive Bargaining Agent

- (a) The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for its employees, as defined in Article 1.02 hereof, for the purpose of determining all working conditions and conditions of employment.
- (b) For greater certainty, no employee shall be compelled to enter into any individual contract or agreement with their Employer concerning the conditions of employment varying the terms and conditions of employment contained herein; and
- (c) No employee shall be asked to make a written or verbal agreement with the Employer covering hours of work, wages or conditions during the life of this agreement which vary the terms and conditions of employment contained herein.

1.02 Definition of Employee

The term "employee" as used in and for the purpose of this Agreement shall include all employees of the Employer who are covered by the certification issued by the Ministry of Labour of British Columbia.

1.03 Performance of Bargaining Unit Work

Persons whose regular jobs are not in the bargaining unit shall not work on any jobs which are included in the bargaining unit, except for purposes of instruction, unexpected increase in business, in cases of emergency and to cover breaks as per Article 4.07 and 4.08.

1.04 Work Retention and Subcontracting

(a) Except as per current practice, the Employer will not contract out work that is being done by members of the bargaining unit and the Employer agrees that all work coming under the jurisdiction of the Union shall be performed by employees who are members of the Union, or who shall become members in accordance with the terms and conditions as set out in this agreement.

Current practice shall mean: Arts Club Theatre Company fundraising and or donor events.

Definition - a fundraising or donor event is defined as a non-ticketed event at any of the locations (stages, lobbies, lounges (not including the Backstage Lounge), or rehearsal halls) that is intended only to thank donors, solicit donations, or prospect for new donors.

(b) Volunteers and grant workers may be used provided that they do not result in reduction of hours of work, lay-off or termination of bargaining unit personnel, or as a result of working on a continuous basis prevent an increase of the workforce.

1.05 Services, Products Produced under Fair Labour Conditions

The Employer undertakes wherever possible, to use services, products, and other materials necessary to the proper functioning of its establishment, manufactured and produced under fair labour conditions. It is understood that employees cannot refuse to handle goods which are not considered by the Union to meet the aforementioned criteria.

1.06 Shop Stewards

- (a) Shop Stewards selected by the Union will be recognized by the Employer and shall be allowed reasonable time off during working hours where it is required in connection with the handling of a grievance, provided that permission is received in advance from their supervisor. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld and time spent in handling grievances shall be considered time worked but is not subject to minimum call requirements.
- (b) In the case of layoff of a Shop Steward, the Employer agrees to give eight (8) hours' notice to the Staff Representative. Such notification can be made by telephone.
- (c) The Employer agrees that there will be no discrimination against an employee who is carrying out the duties of Shop Steward.
- (d) The Union Shop Steward will not conduct Union business on the Employer's time without prior approval of management.

1.07 Union Access to Employer's Premises

The Union Representative(s) duly authorized and with prior notice to the Employer, shall be allowed reasonable access to the Employer's premises.

1.08 Bulletin Board

- (a) The Employer will provide bulletin boards on the premises for the purpose of posting official Union notices which may be of interest to Union members. All such material may only be posted by an authorized representative of the Union.
- (b) All employees must have easy and unrestricted access to the Union bulletin board in their main work areas as listed below:

Granville Island Stanley Theatre BMO Theatre Centre

Back Stage Lounge Box Office Call Centre

(entire existing board) (entire existing small (half of notice board)

board)

Box Office/Front of House Coat Check Goldcorp Stage
(half of board in Coat Check (front of house office)
and half of existing board in
hallway outside of Box

Office)

1.09 Disclosure of Personal Information to the Union

- (a) Both parties recognize that in order to fulfill its obligations as the exclusive bargaining agent for members of the bargaining unit, the Union will require the disclosure by the Employer of personal employee information. As such, the Employer agrees to release the required information to the Union on the understanding that it will be relevant to a specific issue or grievance covered by the terms of this Collective Agreement. Release by the Employer of personal health information shall require the employee's prior written authorization.
- (b) The Union agrees that it will use such information for the sole purpose of carrying out its duties and obligations as representative of the employees and that it will use and maintain the information in a manner consistent with the Union's internal privacy policy and any applicable legislation.
- (c) i) The Employer shall provide the Chief Shop Steward the name, address, phone number and email of all newly hired employees.
 - ii) Upon request, the Employer shall provide the Union with employee contact information which shall include, name, address, phone number and email if available.

ARTICLE 2 - UNION SECURITY

2.01 Check-off: Process and Procedure

- (a) The Employer agrees to deduct, once each month, or as otherwise agreed to, from the earnings of each employee covered by this Agreement, such sum by way of monthly dues, dues in arrears, fines and/or assessments, as may be fixed by the Local Union. The total amount so deducted, with an itemized statement of same in duplicate shall be forwarded to the Union prior to the tenth (10th) day of the month immediately following the month in which deductions were made in the manner provided for in subsection (b) hereof.
- (b) Cheques shall be made payable to the Local Union and forwarded to the Local Union Secretary-Treasurer.

(c) The Employer agrees to show on each employee's T4 slip the amount of dues deducted.

(d) <u>Union Information for New Employees</u>

The Employer agrees to acquaint new employees with the fact that a Collective Agreement is in effect and with the conditions of employment set out in the articles dealing with Union Security and Dues Check-off. A new employee shall be advised of the name and location of their Union representative. Whenever the Union representative is employed in the same work area as the new employee, the employee's immediate supervisor will introduce them to their Union representative who will provide the employee with a copy of the Collective Agreement. The Employer agrees that a Union representative will be given an opportunity to interview each new employee within regular working hours, without loss of pay for fifteen (15) minutes sometime during the first thirty (30) days of employment for the purpose of acquainting the new employee with the benefits and duties of Union membership and the employee's responsibilities and obligations to the Employer and the Union.

(e) The Employer agrees to deduct initiation fees, Union dues, fines and assessments upon receipt of a signed authorization by an employee, on the following pay period. Such authorization is to be completed and signed by the employee on commencement of employment. All new employees coming into the bargaining unit shall complete and sign the Union application card. The cards will be supplied to the Employer by the Union.

2.02 Membership

All employees shall be members of the Union and shall remain members in good standing as a condition of employment. All new employees shall be required to become members of the Union within thirty (30) days of their employment.

2.03 Failure to Maintain Membership in Good Standing

In the event of suspension, expulsion for non-payment of fees, union dues, fines or assessments, or resignation from the Union of any employee covered by this Agreement, upon notice in writing from the Union to that effect, the Employer shall immediately discontinue the employment of such employee.

ARTICLE 3 - RESERVATIONS TO MANAGEMENT

3.01 Reservations to Management

Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the Employer shall have the exclusive right to operate and manage their business in all respects; to hire and direct the workforce; to discharge, suspend or otherwise discipline an employee for just and reasonable cause.

3.02 Rules and Regulations

The Employer reserves the right to supplement and alter, from time to time, reasonable rules and reasonable regulations to be observed by the employees, said rules and regulations not being

inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement. The Employer shall provide the Union with a copy of company rules and regulations affecting the bargaining unit, along with new and/or revised rules or regulations.

ARTICLE 4 - HOURS OF WORK

4.01 Continuous Operation

The Employer and the Union recognize that the theatre, including those aspects related to regularly licensed liquor sales, operates on a continuous seven-days-per-week basis.

4.02 Normal Straight Time Hours of Work

- (a) The normal straight time hours of work assigned by the Employer shall conform with the following guidelines:
 - (i) not more than eight (8) hours in any one (1) day;
 - (ii) not more than five (5) working days in a posted work week (except as per Letter of Understanding #3); and
 - (iii) not more than forty (40) hours in any five (5) working day period (except as per Letter of Understanding #3).

4.03 Four (4) Hour Minimum

Any employee who reports and commences work as scheduled or called to work and is subsequently told their services are not required shall be paid a minimum of four (4) hours.

4.04 Overtime

Overtime shall be any time worked in excess of the hours or days stated in Clause 4.02(a) above and shall be paid as follows:

- (a) one and one-half times $(1\frac{1}{2}x)$ for all work over eight (8) hours up to ten (10) hours in a day and for all work over forty (40) hours in any five (5) working day period up to forty-eight (48) hours;
- (b) double time (2 x) shall apply thereafter;
- (c) time and one-half (1½ x) shall apply for all hours worked on an employee's sixth (6th) day worked in a posted work week (except when an employee opts to use L.O.U. #3 re: Optional Hours of Work on the Sixth Day). Double time (2 x) shall apply for all hours worked on an employee's seventh (7th) day worked in a posted work week.

4.05 Appropriate Pay Period

Overtime shall be paid within the appropriate pay period.

4.06 Banked Overtime

- (a) Employees are entitled to take time off in lieu of overtime pay and may "bank" such time for that purpose to a maximum accumulation of one (1) week (five (5) days). Such time must be taken within the fiscal year in which it is earned, will be scheduled with the Employer at least two (2) weeks before it is taken and will not cause any disruption of the Employer's operations.
- (b) An employee who opts for compensatory time off shall be given time off to the equivalent they would have been paid overtime worked.

4.07 Rest Periods (During and Between Shifts)

- (a) Employees working a shift of over four (4) hours to six (6) hours shall receive one (1) fifteen (15) minute paid rest period.
- (b) Employees working shifts of over six (6) hours shall receive two (2) fifteen (15) minute paid rest periods. Employees shall be responsible for taking breaks at times which will cause the least amount of disruption of work.
- (c) Employees shall have eight (8) hours off work between shifts otherwise overtime rates will apply to all hours worked within the eight (8) hour period.

4.08 Box Office Lunch Break

Box Office day shift employees are entitled to a one half (1/2) hour unpaid lunch break in addition to Article 4.07.

4.09 Work Schedules

- (a) (i) Work schedules will be the responsibility of management and shall be posted weekly one (1) week in advance in a conspicuous and consistent place. All employees will receive via email a copy of their schedule. The Chief Shop Steward will also be provided via email a copy of each department's schedule.
 - (ii) The work schedule shall contain the following information for each scheduled employee:
 - Employee's name
 - Classification
 - Starting and finishing times
- (b) After posting, there shall be no reduction in the number of hours scheduled for any day in the week without notice being given to the employee at least one (1) day prior to the shift in question.
- (c) Notice of change of start time shall be given as much in advance as possible, but no later than the end of the employee's shift prior to the day in question.

- (d) An employee's day(s) off will not be changed once the schedule has been posted, unless mutually agreed.
- (e) In cases of emergencies or force majeure, no prior notice is required.
- (f) It is the intent of the foregoing to insure that each employee shall be apprised of their work schedule at the earliest possible time.
- (g) Assignment of Shifts by Classification Seniority
 - (i) Within departments and classifications, the Employer must offer the longest shifts to employees with the most classification seniority. If a more senior employee declines a longer shift in favour of an available shorter shift, then the longer shift shall be again offered on a classification seniority basis.
 - (ii) Where an employee is scheduled for less than eight (8) hours in a day, the shift cannot be extended unless by consent of the employee. Should shifts of comparable length be available, the employee with the most classification seniority's preference (as written on their availability sheet) will be honoured, unless special non-trainable skill-sets are required for that particular shift.
- (h) No employee will be scheduled to work more than five (5) consecutive days unless that employee has given their prior written approval (or six (6) consecutive days if the person has opted to work as per L.O.U. #3 "Optional Hours of Work on Sixth Day").

4.10 Scheduling

- (a) The Employer will recognize an employee's classification seniority and ability to perform the job when making up the schedule.
- (b) The parties agree that in order to assist in the process of scheduling shifts pursuant to Clause 4.09(g) of the Collective Agreement, the following procedure will be followed:
 - (i) It is understood that the employees will be scheduled in accordance with operational needs subject to preference based on seniority. As such each employee will state their availability and preferences on a form provided by the Employer. If any employee fails to submit their form prior to the posting of the next schedule, then they will be assumed to have the same availability and preferences as stated on the previous form.
 - (ii) Where the Employer still needs to cover a shift or in the event of an unforeseen absence the Employer will force schedule in reverse order of seniority.
 - (iii) The Employer agrees that in the application of Article 4.10 the Employer will indicate anticipated shifts/hours and locations to be scheduled on a month-to-month basis.

- (iv) Should the Employer encounter any operational difficulties with the application of this clause the parties will meet to discuss and resolve the matter. In the event the parties are unsuccessful in resolving the matter it may then be referred to mediation/arbitration for a binding resolution.
- (c) Management will provide such notice as is possible of shift additions and reductions. Except in emergencies, any employee wishing to change their schedule will provide management with seven (7) days written notice in advance of the schedule being posted.
- (d) Transfers

Employees transferring locations (locations being Goldcorp Stage, Granville Island and Stanley Theatre) will go through an additional trial period of ten (10) shifts worked to determine their suitability in the new location.

4.11 Trading Shifts

Employees will be allowed to trade shifts with other qualified employees provided that the management approves, the schedule requirements are met and that the trade does not in any way increase the cost to the Employer. The employee will obtain approval of management at the earliest possible date. Approval will not be unreasonably denied.

4.12 Split Shifts

- (a) Split shifts may be scheduled provided that:
 - (i) no shift of less than seven (7) hours may be split;
 - (ii) no shift may be split more than once;
 - (iii) no part of a split shift shall be less than three (3) hours;
 - (iv) all split shifts must be worked within a twelve (12) hour period.
- (b) A break of two (2) hours shall constitute a split shift and the Employer is obligated to pay a split shift premium where the time between split segments is two (2) hours or more.
- (c) The premiums shall be as follows:
 - (i) for seven (7) hours worked eight (8) hours straight time pay
 - (ii) for eight (8) hours worked nine (9) hours straight time pay
- (d) Employees working a split shift shall receive two (2) seniority, or otherwise appropriate credits.

4.13 Training New Employees

When training new employees, there shall be no reduction in the number of regularly scheduled employees. If a member of the bargaining unit is asked to train a new employee they shall be

paid a four dollar (\$4.00) premium in addition to their regular wage rates and the trainee shall be scheduled in the section of the trainer.

4.14 Voluntary Overtime

The Employer agrees that all overtime is voluntary except in the following situations:

- (a) Overtime to complete nightly closing up procedures.
- (b) Emergency situations.

In either case, the Employer shall first ask for volunteers by seniority; failing that procedure, employees with the least seniority shall be required to do the work. When the Employer requires that overtime be performed, it shall first be offered or assigned to those employees on shift in the affected classification and then department.

4.15 On Call Shifts

Before they report to work, an employee scheduled for an on-call shift shall confirm with the appropriate manager/designate no less than one and one-half (1½) hours before the scheduled start time of their on-call shift. It is understood that no more than one (1) person per shift per location per classification will be on-call.

4.16 Refusing Hours Beyond Posted Schedule

The Employer agrees that an employee shall not be disciplined for refusing hours offered beyond those on the posted schedule.

ARTICLE 5 - SENIORITY

5.01 Seniority Defined

- (a) Company seniority is defined as an employee's length of continuous service with the Employer.
- (b) Classification seniority shall be determined on the basis of an employee accumulating one (1) credit for each shift worked or for each on-call shift in that classification.

5.02 Eligibility for Seniority Entitlement

- (a) The seniority of each employee covered by this Agreement will be established after a probationary period of ninety (90) calendar days or forty-five (45) shifts worked whichever comes first at eighty-five percent (85%) of the classified job rate. After the successful completion of the probationary period an employee's seniority shall be back dated to the employee's first day of employment.
- (b) The Employer may request an extension to an employee's probationary period, which the Union will not unreasonably deny.

- (c) Once an employee has completed the initial probationary period of ninety (90) calendar days or forty-five (45) shifts worked, they shall receive their full classification wage rate as listed in Appendix A, whether or not their probation has been extended.
- (d) In the event that a probationary employee is absent for ten (10) calendar days during the probationary period, the probationary period shall be extended by the total number of days unavailable.

5.03 Promotions and Filling of Vacancies

- (a) Promotions and filling of vacancies shall be based on:
 - (i) an employee's ability to perform the requirements of the work available;
 - (ii) seniority.
- (b) Ability shall mean that an applicant has the skill, qualifications or special training and experience required in the applicable job description and posting prepared by the Employer or the equivalent knowledge and skill and shall also include consideration of the employee's performance during employment with the company.
- (c) Outside applicants shall not be considered for bargaining unit vacancies until all internal applicants have first been interviewed and deemed unsuitable.

5.04 Notice of Layoff

When an employee is to earn less than fifty percent (50%) of their weekly wages, at the regular rate averaged over the previous eight (8) weeks, the following shall apply:

- (a) Notice of lay-off shall be as follows:
 - (i) one (1) weeks' notice or pay in lieu of after three (3) consecutive months of employment;
 - (ii) two (2) weeks' notice or pay in lieu of after twelve (12) consecutive months of employment;
 - (iii) three (3) weeks' notice or pay in lieu of after three (3) consecutive years of employment, plus one (1) additional week for each additional year of employment, to a maximum of eight (8) weeks' notice or pay in lieu of.
- (b) The Employer may also provide a combination of notice and money equivalent to the amount the Employer is liable to pay.
- (c) Notice of layoff does not apply where the employee terminates the employment, retires, or is dismissed for just cause.

- (d) In the event of closure through "Force Majeure" or emergencies, no prior notice is required.
- (e) Temporary Closure
 - (i) No notice is required for four (4) consecutive dark days, including the regular dark day.
 - (ii) If for less than fifteen (15) days but more than four (4), including the regular dark day, then one (1) weeks' notice or pay in lieu of is required.

5.05 Layoff Procedure

- (a) In the event of a layoff for reasons other than Clause 5.04 (b) and (c) employees will be laid off in accordance with their classification seniority in their respective classification provided that they have the qualifications to perform the available work satisfactorily.
- (b) Upon layoff, an employee may bump a less senior employee in another classification, provided the laid off employee has previously worked in that classification and has the present ability to perform the work.

5.06 No New Employee Hired While Employee Laid Off in Same Classification

New employees shall not be hired in a classification while employees in the same classification are on layoff except where an employee exercises their right as per article 5.08(c).

5.07 Avoidance of Layoff Through Redistribution of the Available Work

The Employer may either lay off employees in accordance with this Article or may confer and mutually agree with the Union upon a plan for the equitable distribution of the available work in order to avoid the layoff.

5.08 Recall Procedure

- (a) Employees shall be recalled in the inverse order of their layoff by classification and classification seniority.
- (b) Employees shall be notified of recall by telephone, email, or other type of message which will be confirmed by registered mail. The Employer has the right to expect the employee to return to work no later than five (5) days after the employee responds to the recall or whenever it is otherwise mutually agreed that the employee will return to work.
- (c) An employee shall have the right to decline to return to work if the Employer cannot guarantee four (4) full weeks of employment and the employee shall not forfeit their company or classification seniority standing in such a case. A copy of the notice will be given to the Chief Shop Steward/designate.

5.09 Maintaining and Accruing Seniority

(a) Company Seniority Maintained

An employee's position on the seniority list will be maintained during:

- (i) periods of illness or injury;
- (ii) jury duty;
- (iii) maternity/paternity/adoption leave;
- (iv) layoff for the following periods after which an employee's seniority will terminate;
 - (1) end of probationary period up to six (6) months six (6) months;
 - (2) six (6) months service up to one (1) year twelve (12) months;
 - (3) one (1) years' service or longer eighteen (18) months.
- (v) all approved leaves of absence
- (b) Classification Seniority Accrued

An employee shall continue to accrue seniority credits based on an average of their last three (3) months worked as if they were still working during:

- (i) periods of illness or injury;
- (ii) jury duty;
- (iii) maternity/paternity/adoption leave;
- (iv) all union leaves under Article 17.04(a);
- (v) vacation (ushers do not accrue seniority credits for time off taken in following with this Clause during dark days).

5.10 Seniority Credits Maintained

- (a) Seniority credits shall be maintained, but not accumulated for up to ninety (90) days for periods of employment with the Employer on a job not included in the bargaining unit. Thereafter, all seniority shall be cancelled.
- (b) Seniority credits shall be maintained during approved personal Leaves of Absence.
- (c) (i) Employees who move from one classification to another through a job posting will retain classification seniority credits accumulated in their previous classification(s).

(ii) Employees who agree to perform work in another classification at the request of the Employer shall have the option of applying the classification seniority credits to either their current classification or to the classification in which they were asked to work, if the employee has held a position in that classification before.

5.11 Seniority Cancelled

Seniority standing shall be cancelled if an employee:

- (a) voluntarily leaves the employment of the Employer;
- (b) is discharged for just cause and not reinstated under the terms of this Agreement;
- (c) is recalled to work and does not report to work as provided in Article 5.08;
- (d) is still on layoff and the seniority retention periods as described in Article 5.09 have elapsed.

5.12 Seniority Lists

- (a) The Employer will prepare seniority lists of all employees and present them to the Union within thirty (30) days of the signing of this Agreement. Said lists will commence with the most senior employee, and carry on downward to the most junior employee. The Employer agrees to post revised seniority lists showing accrued classification seniority credits once every two (2) months and provide the Union with copies from each department.
- (b) The seniority list shall remain posted for a minimum of thirty (30) calendar days. Any objection to the accuracy of a posted seniority list must be lodged during the thirty (30) days in which the list is posted. Thereafter the posted list will be deemed to be valid and correct for all purposes of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6 - JOB SECURITY AND RELATED MATTERS

6.01 Successor Status

All rights, privileges, obligations and conditions contained herein shall automatically be assumed by any Employer who carries on the business of Arts Club Theatre Society, Arts Club of Vancouver and the Arts Club of Vancouver Building Society through the sale, lease, sublease, rental, transfer or assumption into receivership of the business carried on at the Arts Club.

6.02 Severance Pay

(a) Upon termination of any employee who has passed their probation period, the Employer agrees to give two (2) weeks' notice or two (2) weeks wages in lieu of notice. Upon completion of three (3) years employment the amount of notice of pay in lieu is increased to three (3) weeks and an additional week of notice of pay in lieu is added for each

additional year of employment up to eight (8) years. The maximum requirement is eight (8) weeks of written notice or pay in lieu upon completion of eight (8) years employment. For the purposes of this article, one (1) weeks' pay shall be understood to mean an average of the employee's gross earnings for the eight (8) week period immediately preceding the week the employee was terminated.

(b) Exceptions to this Article shall be if an employee voluntarily resigns or is terminated for just and reasonable cause.

6.03 Closure

In the event of permanent closure of one or all of the premises operated by the Employer, those employees permanently laid off will be treated in accordance with Clause 6.02 above.

ARTICLE 7 - JOB POSTING AND JOB AWARDS

7.01 Job Posting

- (a) Job posting and on-the-job training opportunities for positions within the bargaining unit shall be posted for not less than seven (7) working days on all Union bulletin boards. The Chief Shop Steward/designate shall receive electronic copies of all job postings.
- (b) The Employer shall not be required to post vacancies or extensions thereof which are under thirty (30) days duration.

7.02 Job Posting Detail

- (a) The posting shall contain the following information:
 - (i) the job classification;
 - (ii) a general outline of the included duties and responsibilities;
 - (iii) the anticipated hours of work per week;
 - (iv) the anticipated shifts to be worked, if known;
 - (v) the applicable wage rate;
 - (vi) the anticipated duration or permanence of the position.
- (b) If the vacancy referred to herein occurs without advance notice to the Employer, the Employer shall fill the vacancy from amongst employees qualified to perform the tasks of the job until the job posting procedure has been completed. The Employer agrees to promptly award the job according to the selection process outlined herein.

7.03 Selection Process

Preference for job awards and on-the-job training opportunities shall be given in accordance with Article 5.03.

7.04 Trial Period

- (a) Employees awarded jobs in accordance with Article 5.03 are subject to a ten (10) shifts worked trial period, during which time they will receive the necessary training for the position. The Employer may not curtail the trial period before it has been completed without just cause.
- (b) If the employee proves unsatisfactory during the trial period, the Employer must outline in writing its concerns to the employee. The employee will return to their former position without loss of seniority and other employees who have been appointed to fill subsequent postings will return to their former positions without loss of seniority.
- (c) The employee may, within the ten (10) shift trial period choose to return to their former position without loss of seniority.

7.05 Job Posting Applications If Not At Work

If an employee notifies the Employer as to their interest in applying for a stipulated job should it become available during their absence due to sickness, vacation or leave of absence, their application shall be given due consideration.

7.06 Awarded Job Posted

A copy of the awarded job shall be posted on the Bulletin Board within five (5) days of the award and **an electronic** copy shall be forwarded to the Chief Shop Steward/designate.

7.07 Staff Meetings and Training Meetings

- (a) The Employer and the Union agree to promote the training and retraining of employees to improve their job skills.
- (b) Employees required by the Employer to attend staff/training meetings during their scheduled working hours shall be compensated at their hourly base rate of pay.
- (c) (i) For the purposes of staff meetings and training meetings, up to two (2) hours a week shall be paid at straight time unless the time spent in the meeting results in the employee working more than eight (8) hours in a day, or more than forty (40) hours in a week, or it is the employee's 6th day worked in a posted work week which will be paid at a time and one-half (1½ x) (except when an employee has opted to use the LOU #3, or on the seventh (7th) day worked in a posted work week in which case the employee will be paid double time (2 x),
 - (ii) and not subject to minimum call requirements.

- (iii) Time spent travelling from one worksite to another to a maximum of thirty (30) minutes within their shift to attend a staff meeting will be considered time worked.
- (d) Where staff/training meetings are provided by the Employer on a voluntary basis, employees who voluntarily attend will not be compensated. Employees who do not attend voluntary meetings shall not be subject to discipline.
- (e) Fourteen (14) days' notice will be provided for staff/training meetings except in the case of emergencies.
- (f) No employees shall lose hours in a work week due to training or staff meeting requirements.
- (g) Management is responsible for ensuring the training of employees.

7.08 Mandatory Training

Costs for any course or training program required by law, regulation or by the Employer shall be paid one hundred percent (100%) by the Employer. Clause 7.07(b) shall apply for hours spent in the course or training.

ARTICLE 8 - DISCIPLINE

8.01 Just and Reasonable Cause

An employee bound by this Agreement may only be disciplined for just and reasonable cause.

8.02 Right to Shop Steward

- (a) When an employee is to receive discipline, whether it is a written warning, suspension, or discharge, a Union Representative shall be present or the discipline shall be deemed null and void.
- (b) Employees interviewed concerning an incident shall have the right to have a Union Representative present upon request.

8.03 Access to Personnel File

The Employer agrees that an employee shall have access to their personal file. Request for access to an employee's personal file shall be made in writing and scheduled at a mutually convenient time. The file and its contents cannot be removed from the office and a representative of the Employer will be present at all times. The employee shall have access to the grievance and arbitration provisions of this Agreement to dispute any entries in their file.

8.04 Signing of Written Discipline

Whenever an employee signs a document pertaining to discipline, they do so only to acknowledge that they have been notified accordingly.

8.05 Union Button

An employee may wear the Union button without being disciplined.

8.06 Liquor Service After Hours

No employee shall give liquor service after the specified hours set by the Liquor Control Board. No Employer shall require an employee to give service after the specified hours set by the Liquor Control Board.

8.07 Union and Employee Advised of Complaint

No complaint shall be recorded against an employee nor used against them at any time unless said employee and the Chief Shop Steward/designate are advised accordingly in writing within ten (10) calendar days of the Employer's knowledge of the incident or occurrence giving rise to the complaint.

8.08 Cancellation of Recorded Complaint

- (a) Any complaint recorded against an employee as a written reprimand shall automatically be cancelled and removed from the employee's file after twelve (12) months and may not be held against them thereafter unless another written reprimand of a similar nature was given during the twelve (12) month period whereby the first reprimand shall remain for a further twelve (12) months.
- (b) Any mention of a suspension shall be cancelled and removed from the employee's file after twelve (12) months, unless another suspension for a similar offence occurs within twelve (12) months of the similar former suspension whereby the first suspension shall remain for a further twelve (12) months. No mention of the suspension may be raised against the employee thereafter.

8.09 Written Reasons

The Employer shall set out its written reasons for any discipline resulting in the suspension or discharge of an employee.

8.10 Garnishees

The Employer agrees that an employee may not be disciplined for pay deductions in the form of a wage garnishee.

8.11 Legitimate Picket Line

It is agreed that, in the event of a strike by Unifor members or members of another Union which results in their picketing of any of the Arts Club Theatre locations or venues where Unifor members employed by the Arts Club are scheduled to work, employees shall not be subject to discipline for refusing to cross a legal picket line.

ARTICLE 9 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

9.01 Procedure

The Parties agree that every effort will be made to resolve complaints between employees and their managers before the complaint becomes a written grievance. Any difference concerning the interpretation, application, administration, or alleged violation of the provisions of this Agreement, shall be dealt with in the following manner:

Step 1

Employees shall present grievances in writing within ten (10) calendar days of knowledge of the incident following which the aggrieved party, in the presence of their Shop Steward, will meet with the Employer within seven (7) calendar days or as otherwise mutually agreed, and in good faith shall enter into discussion and earnestly endeavour to settle the written grievance.

Management shall respond within five (5) calendar days of the date of the Step 1 meeting outlining the Employer's position.

Step 2

Failing settlement at Step 1, the employee, Shop Steward, with or without the Union Staff Representative, may, within five (5) calendar days of the Step 1 response, meet with the Employer Representative in order to attempt to settle the grievance. At this step, arrangements can be made for other Union and Employer Representatives to attend. The Employer shall outline their position, in writing within five (5) calendar days of the Step 2 meeting.

Step 3

Should the Union disagree with the written position of the Employer, the matter may be referred to a single arbitrator as referred to in Article 10 of this Collective Agreement. The Union shall notify the Employer in writing within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the Employer's position at Step 2 of the grievance procedure as to future action they wish to take.

9.02 Discharge, Suspension, Group, Union or Policy Grievances

Discharge or suspension grievances, group, Union, or management policy grievances shall be admitted at Step 2 of the grievance procedure.

9.03 Grievor Present at Any Stage

The grievor may elect to be present at any stage of the grievance procedure.

9.04 Absence from Work for Handling Grievances

- (a) A grievor's absence from work, not exceeding one-half (½) hour duration, shall be permitted where it is required in connection with the handling of a grievance, provided that permission is received in advance from the supervisor. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. Time spent in such union/management grievance meetings shall be considered time worked for the purposes of this Agreement.
- (b) Managers performing bargaining unit work during such meetings to cover for the grievor shall not be considered a violation of Article 1.03.

9.05 Technical Error or Omission

No technical error or technical omission will render a grievance inarbitrable.

ARTICLE 10 - ARBITRATION

10.01 Arbitration Procedure

- (a) If the Parties have been unable to resolve the dispute in accordance with Article 9 the dispute shall be referred to a single arbitrator. One (1) of the following arbitrators may be agreed upon or either Party may send a list of their own.
 - (i) Wayne Moore
 - (ii) Mark Brown
 - (iii) Jim Dorsey
 - (iv) Joan Gordon
 - (v) Stan Lanyon
- (b) The arbitrator shall hear the parties, settle the terms of the question to be arbitrated, and make their award within fifteen (15) days from the day of the hearing. This time limit may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties.
- (c) The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on both parties.
- (d) Each party shall bear one-half (½) the cost of the arbitrator.
- (e) The arbitrator shall not be vested with the power to change, modify, or alter any of the terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH, SAFETY AND THE ENVIRONMENT

11.01 Safety and Health - Responsibility

- (a) The Employer agrees that it is the responsibility of the Employer to make adequate provisions for the health and safety of employees during the hours of their employment.
- (b) The Union and the employees agree that employees share responsibility for their safety and health and agree to cooperate fully with the Employer on all matters of health and safety.

11.02 Compliance with Health and Safety Legislation

The Employer shall comply with all applicable federal, provincial and municipal health and safety legislation and B.C. Workers' Compensation Board regulations.

11.03 Right to Accompany an Inspector

When an inspection of the operation is made by an inspector authorized to enforce the Worker's Compensation Board Regulations, a Union representative shall have the right to be included on the tour. The Union will be given as much advance notice of the inspection as is reasonably possible. Time off under this Clause shall not be unreasonably denied.

11.04 Union Access to Certain Information

Upon written request and with written authorization of the employee, the Union Representative shall have full access to accident reports and to all reports provided to and by the Workers' Compensation Board.

11.05 Safety Committee

- (a) The Employer and the Union shall meet in accordance with the WCB Regulations in effect at the signing of this Agreement.
- (b) Employees up to a maximum of four (4) shall be compensated at regular rates of pay for time spent at safety meetings. It is understood that their payment is not subject to minimum call requirements.
- (c) Upon request, the Employer shall give each safety committee member leave of absence with pay to attend an Annual Industrial Health and Safety Seminar.

11.06 Right to Refuse

- (a) The Employer must ensure the adequate direction and instruction of employees in the safe performance of their duties.
- (b) (i) A person must not carry out or cause to be carried out any work process or operate or cause to be operated any tool, appliance or equipment if that person

- has reasonable cause to believe that to do so would create an undue hazard to the health and safety of any person.
- (ii) An employee who refuses to carry out a work process or operate a tool, appliance or equipment pursuant to subsection (i) must immediately report the circumstances of the unsafe condition to their Employer.
- (iii) The Employer receiving a report made under subsection (ii) must immediately investigate the matter and
 - (1) ensure that any unsafe condition is remedied without delay, or
 - (2) if in their opinion the report is not valid, must so inform the person who made the report.
- (iv) If the procedure under subsection (iii) does not resolve the matter and the employee continues to refuse to carry out the work process or operate the tool, appliance or equipment, the Employer must investigate the matter in the presence of the employee who made the report and in the presence of:
 - (1) an employee member of the Occupational Health and Safety Committee,
 - (2) an employee who is selected by a trade union representing the employee, or
 - if there is no Occupational Health and Safety Committee, any other reasonably available employee selected by the employee.
- (v) If the investigation under subsection (iv) does not resolve the matter and the employee continues to refuse to carry out the work process or operate the tool, appliance or equipment, the Employer and the worker must immediately notify a WCB officer, who must investigate the matter without undue delay and issue whatever orders are deemed necessary.
- (c) (i) A worker must not be subject to disciplinary action because the worker has acted in compliance with Clause 11.06(b) or with an order made by a WCB officer.
 - (ii) Temporary assignment to alternative work at no loss of pay to the worker until the matter in Clause 11.06(b) is resolved is deemed not to constitute disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 12 - WAGES AND CLASSIFICATIONS

12.01 Wage Schedule

(a) The job classification and rates of pay listed in the attached Wage Schedule is agreed upon by both Parties, and is a part of this Collective Agreement.

(b) The rates indicated to the job classification set forth in this Agreement and for any subsequent, mutually agreed to additions hereto, are the agreed upon rates for the jobs whose classifications are so listed. Any employee working in a classification shall be paid the listed rate for that job classification, except as otherwise provided herein.

(c) Combined Classifications

Where an employee occupies a position which combines two (2) or more classifications, they shall be paid at the rates of those classifications for the respective number of hours worked in those classifications.

12.02 New Job Classifications

- (a) If any new job classifications are established the parties hereto are agreed to negotiate a rate for the job(s) in question.
- (b) Pending final agreement on the rate the Employer shall set an interim rate for the new classification. If the final established rate is higher than the interim rate, the established rate shall be retroactive to the establishment of the new classification.
- (c) If the parties are unable to reach agreement, then the dispute will be settled through the Grievance and Arbitration Procedures of this Agreement.

12.03 Higher Rate of Pay

- (a) Any employee performing work classified at a higher rate of pay shall receive such higher rate of pay while occupying said classification.
- (b) When the Employer requires an employee to perform work classified at a lower rate of pay, the employee shall receive their regular rate of pay while occupying said classification.

12.04 Pay Date/Pay Discrepancies

- (a) All employees are paid every Thursday, but cheques are dated the following Friday.
- (b) All pay discrepancies shall be rectified by the next pay period. A request to the Union for a time limit extension by the Employer will not be unreasonably denied.

ARTICLE 13 - CASH AND GRATUITIES

13.01 Cash Float

Where a cash float is required in the performance of the duties and responsibilities of a job, the Employer will provide a sufficient and consistent cash float to the employee, subject to the following conditions:

(a) the cash float will be turned in at the end of each shift; and

- (b) the cash float is to be used only for the purposes of performing the duties and responsibilities of the job; and
- (c) the employee is fully responsible and accountable for the cash float.
- (d) Cash out slips will be maintained for accounting purposes and will be accessible to the Union. Discrepancies may be cause for discipline.

13.02 Cashing Out

The Employer shall allow up to fifteen (15) minutes on the Employer's time to an employee who has the responsibility of "cashing out".

13.03 Authority Re Cheques and Credit

When an employee is authorized to cash cheques, honour credit cards or credit accounts, they will not be held financially responsible for any losses.

13.04 Cash Register Access Code

To the greatest extent possible, all cash registers will be programmed to provide separate and distinct access codes for employees whose job duties require access.

13.05 No Authority Over Gratuities

The Employer agrees that management has no authority over the employees' gratuities except when the gratuity arrangement as decided by the majority of employees in that location is not being adhered to and the harmony of the workplace is being disrupted.

13.06 Handling of Money

Employees who are responsible for money will, in addition to the specific directions from management, exercise all due care and caution in the handling of this money, including, but not limited to, always making sure money is never left unattended.

13.07 Shortages and Overages

- (a) An employee will not be held responsible for cash shortages in those instances where another employee or management has authorized access to their cash.
- (b) Employees with sole authorized access to their cash will not be held financially responsible for cash shortages but may be subject to discipline.
- (c) Overages will be recorded as such and deposited to the Employer's bank account as per regular procedure.
- (d) An employee will not be held financially responsible for a cash shortage due to a "dine and dash".

(e) An employee will not be held financially responsible for shortages based on technical errors or malfunctions.

13.08 Surcharge

- (a) The Employer shall guarantee a seventeen percent (17%) surcharge before tax is charged on all contracted host food and bar bills based on the gross charges and shall ensure it is distributed appropriately to the staff as instructed by the Union or a majority of the employees in that location.
- (b) Whenever the Arts Club or any of its associated groups holds a function at an Arts Club venue and host beverages are served, a surcharge of twenty dollars (\$20.00) shall be paid by the Arts Club to each bar staff employee working the event.

ARTICLE 14 - HEALTH AND WELFARE PLAN

14.01 Injury on the Job

Employees injured on the job will be provided with transportation to the hospital and back and are paid for the complete shift scheduled.

14.02 Self Insured Weekly Indemnity

For employees who have worked a minimum of two hundred and forty (240) hours in a three (3) month period immediately preceding the claim, the Arts Club agrees to continue the salary of an employee during the first two (2) weeks of absence from work due to illness or accident as follows:

- (a) Sixty percent (60%) of the employee's average weekly earnings (based on earnings over the employee's last three (3) months worked).
- (b) The benefit will be payable from the first (1st) day of accident or the fourth (4th) working day of illness.

14.03 MSP

For those employees who are eligible as outlined in Clause 14.05, the Arts Club agrees to pay eighty percent (80%) of the premium costs of BC's Medical Services Plan.

14.04 Health Benefits

For those employees who are outlined in Clause 14.05, the employee may subscribe to the extended health plan which includes: employee life, extended health care (Medicare supplement, including Paramedical Services at five hundred dollars (\$500.00) per year), emergency travel assistance and dental care. The Arts Club agrees to pay eighty percent (80%) of the premium costs of the Plan.

14.05 Eligibility

To be eligible and maintain eligibility for health benefits in Clauses 14.03 and 14.04 the employee must:

- (a) have completed their probationary period;
- (b) have worked a minimum one hundred and ninety-two (192) hours in the immediately preceding three (3) month period;
- (c) fill out the appropriate application forms as supplied by The Arts Club; and
- (d) pay the remaining twenty percent (20%) premiums cost on a payroll deduction basis.

14.06 No Change to Benefits

The benefits set out in this article, and the eligibility for such benefits, shall not be changed or modified during the life of this Agreement, except by negotiation and the mutual agreement of the Union and the Employer.

14.07 Eye Examinations

Regardless of whether or not an employee is covered by the Employer's health benefit plan, all employees that have successfully completed probation shall be eligible for reimbursement up to one hundred dollars (\$100) every two (2) years for eye examinations.

ARTICLE 15 - VACATIONS

15.01 Vacation Entitlement

- (a) Every employee is entitled to vacation time and vacation pay as follows:
 - (i) Less than one (1) year one (1) day for each month of completed service, to a maximum of ten (10) days off with pay at four percent (4%) of gross earnings, which may be combined with their weekly typical days off.
 - (ii) After one (1) year but less than three (3) years two (2) weeks vacation ten (10) days off with pay at four percent (4%) of gross earnings, which may be combined with their weekly typical days off.
 - (iii) After three (3) years service but less than six (6) years three (3) weeks vacation fifteen (15) days off with pay at six percent (6%) of gross earnings, which may be combined with their weekly typical days off.
 - (iv) After six (6) years service but less than twenty-five (25) years four (4) weeks vacation twenty (20) days off with pay at eight percent (8%) of gross earnings, which may be combined with their weekly typical days off.

- (v) After twenty-five (25) years five (5) weeks vacation twenty-five (25) days off with pay at ten percent (10%) of gross earnings, which may be combined with their weekly typical days off.
- (b) An employee's vacation entitlement shall be calculated from their first day of employment.
- (c) Should a Statutory Holiday occur on a normal work day while an employee is on annual vacation, they shall receive an additional day off with pay.

15.02 Calculation Period and the Timing of Vacation Pay

- (a) An employee's vacation time and vacation pay shall be calculated from their first day of employment and subsequent anniversary dates.
- (b) Unless otherwise requested in writing, an employee's vacation pay will be added to the last cheque they receive before the commencement of their vacation provided the employee's manager is given sufficient notice in writing of the upcoming vacation. Requests will not be unreasonably denied.
- (c) Vacation Pay Upon Layoff An employee at their discretion may choose to take vacation pay upon layoff.

15.03 Vacation Scheduling

- (a) (i) An employee's vacation time will be scheduled with management and will take into account the Employer's operations and staffing requirements. Vacation requests will be submitted to management in writing thirty (30) days prior to the first day of proposed vacations.
 - (ii) In the event that two (2) or more employees request the same vacation period then company seniority will be the determining factor.
 - (iii) Upon receipt of an employee's written vacation request, the Employer must confirm or deny the request in writing within seven (7) calendar days.
- (b) The Employer shall give an employee the annual vacation to which they are entitled not later than ten (10) months after the anniversary date of each year of their employment.

15.04 Vacation Time To Be Taken

- (a) All eligible employees must take a minimum of two (2) weeks of vacation time off per employment year, as outlined in 15.01(b).
- (b) Notwithstanding (a) above, employees may "bank" vacation time off as follows:
 - (i) one (1) week of their vacation, which must be taken in time off during the following year's vacation period as outlined in 15.01(b).

(ii) employees who are entitled to four (4) weeks or more of vacation may bank two (2) weeks, which must be taken in time off during the following year's vacation period as outlined in 15.01(b).

15.05 Vacation Pay on Termination

(a) Employees who leave the employ of the Employer will be paid vacation pay at the time of severance, on the following percentage basis, on the earnings of the employee on which vacation pay has not previously been paid.

Years of Employment	Vacation Pay
One (1) year but less than three (3) years	Four percent (4%)
Three (3) years but less than six (6) years	Six percent (6%)
Six (6) years But less than twenty-five (25) years	Eight percent (8%)
Twenty-five (25) years or more	Ten percent (10%)

Should a Statutory Holiday occur on a normal work day while an employee is on annual vacation, they shall receive an additional day off with pay.

- (b) (i) Employee's vacation time will be scheduled with management and will take into account the Employer's operations and staffing requirements. Vacation requests will be submitted to management in writing thirty (30) days prior to the first day of proposed vacations.
 - (ii) In the event that two (2) or more employees request the same vacation period then company seniority will be the determining factor.
 - (iii) Upon receipt of an employee's written vacation request, the Employer must confirm or deny the request in writing within seven (7) calendar days.
- (c) The Employer shall give an employee the annual vacation to which they are entitled not later than ten (10) months after the anniversary date of each year of their employment.

ARTICLE 16 - STATUTORY HOLIDAYS

16.01 Eligibility for Statutory Holiday Pay

An employee will be eligible to receive Statutory Holiday pay after thirty (30) calendar days of employment.

16.02 Payment for Statutory Holiday

(a) Employees who are eligible for Statutory Holiday pay will receive pay for the Statutory Holiday whether or not they work on the Statutory Holiday. The designated Statutory Holidays shall be:

New Year's Day

Family Day

Good Friday

Victoria Day

Canada Day

Labour Day

Thanksgiving Day

Remembrance Day

December 24

Christmas Day

BC Day

- (b) Two bona fide religious holidays may be exchanged for the two (2) Christian holidays provided sufficient notice is supplied to the Employer and provided the employee is scheduled to work on the day in question.
- (c) An employee who works on a Statutory Holiday, shall be paid one and one-half (1½ x) times their normal wage rate for any hours worked, up to eleven (11) hours and double time (2 x) for any hours worked over eleven (11) hours, in addition to a day's pay in following with Clause 16.03.
- (d) If a statutory holiday falls on a non-working day for an employee, the employee shall be entitled to a day's pay, in following with Clause 16.03.

16.03 Statutory Holiday Pay Calculation

Employees shall be paid the following amount for the day off:

- (a) if the employee has a regular schedule of hours and the employee has worked or earned wages for at least fifteen (15) of the last thirty (30) days before the statutory holiday, the same amount as if the employee had worked regular hours on the day off;
- (b) for employees who do not have a regular schedule of hours and who have worked at least fifteen (15) of the last thirty (30) days before a statutory holiday, by dividing the employee's total wages, excluding overtime wages, for the thirty (30) day period by the number of days worked;
- (c) for employees who have worked less than fifteen (15) of the last thirty (30) days before a statutory holiday, by dividing the employee's total wages, excluding overtime wages, for the thirty (30) day period by fifteen (15).

16.04 Substituting Another Day For A Statutory Holiday

(a) The Employer may substitute another day off for a statutory holiday if the Employer and a majority of the affected employees at a workplace agree to the substitution.

- (b) Any employees affected by the substitution of another day for a statutory holiday have the same rights under this Article and the Employer has the same duties under this Article as if the other day were a statutory holiday.
- (c) The Employer must retain for five (5) years records of agreements made under this Clause.

16.05 Stat Pay and Vacation Time

For the purpose of calculating statutory holiday pay vacation time off shall be considered time worked.

ARTICLE 17 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

17.01 Bereavement Leave

In case of bereavement in the immediate family of an employee, the employee shall be entitled to special bereavement leave with pay for three (3) scheduled shifts in the five (5) days following the death.

- (a) Immediate family is defined as the employee's parents, common law spouse, husband, wife, child, brother, sister, grandparent, grandchildren, same sex spouse.
- (b) In the event of death of the employee's father-in-law, mother-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law the employee will be entitled to be reavement leave for one day/shift according to the above provisions.
- (c) In the event of death of the employee's close friend or relative not otherwise defined by 17.01 (a), (b), the employee will be entitled to be reavement leave for one day/shift, unpaid.
- (d) The Employer will grant additional time off without pay, as reasonably required by the employee.

17.02 Jury Duty

An employee who is called for jury duty shall continue to receive their regular rate of pay, less any amount paid in respect to their jury duty, for any day they are regularly scheduled for work. It is understood that an employee who is subpoenaed to act as a witness for the police or for a court of law will be reimbursed for the time that they are regularly scheduled to work on the same basis as above.

17.03 Compassionate Leave

In the case of serious illness in the family where the employee is required to be the caregiver, the Employer shall grant reasonable leave of absence without pay until the employee can make other arrangements for care of the family member.

17.04 Leave for Union Business

- (a) (i) If a member of the bargaining unit is selected to act for the Union they shall be allowed, upon two (2) weeks notice, a leave of absence without pay for the transaction of Union business. The Employer will reasonably consider approving Union leave made with less than two (2) weeks notice.
 - (ii) All time off work under this Clause shall be considered time worked for the purposes of statutory holidays, company and classification seniority, health and welfare benefits and any other applicable benefit or right under the Collective Agreement.
 - (iii) As per 5.09(b), ushers shall not accrue seniority credits during dark days for time taken under this Clause.
 - (iv) In the application of this Clause, hours worked and seniority credits shall be calculated based on the employee's last three (3) months worked.
- (b) If any employee should be selected to serve the Union on a full-time basis, they shall be considered, upon sufficient notification to be on leave of absence without pay or benefits for a maximum period of one (1) year. They shall be re-employed at the same type of work which they performed prior to their leave of absence and with seniority position maintained provided that not more than one (1) employee be absent at any one (1) time. The employee shall return to work within thirty (30) days of completion of their employment with the Union.

17.05 Maternity/Parental Leave

- (a) Maternity Leave
 - (i) A pregnant employee who requests leave under this Clause is entitled to up to seventeen (17) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, which must be taken during the period that begins:
 - (1) no earlier than thirteen (13) weeks before the expected birth date, and
 - (2) no later than the actual birth date, and
 - (3) and ends no later than seventeen (17) weeks after the leave begins.
 - (ii) An employee who requests leave under this Clause after giving birth to a child is entitled to up to seventeen (17) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, which must be taken during the period that begins on the date of the birth and ends no later than seventeen (17) weeks after that date.
 - (iii) An employee who requests leave under this Clause after the termination of the employee's pregnancy is entitled to up to six (6) consecutive weeks of unpaid

leave, which must be taken during the period that begins on the date of the termination of the pregnancy and ends no later than six (6) weeks after that date.

- (iv) An employee who requests leave under this Clause is entitled to up to six (6) additional consecutive weeks of unpaid leave if, for reasons related to the birth or the termination of the pregnancy, the employee is unable to return to work when the employee leave ends under subsection (i), (ii) or (iii).
- (v) A request for leave must
 - (1) be given in writing to the Employer,
 - (2) if the request is made during the pregnancy, be given to the Employer at least four (4) weeks before the day the employee proposes to begin leave, and
 - if required by the Employer, be accompanied by a medical practitioner's or nurse practitioner's certificate stating the expected or actual birth date or the date the pregnancy terminated or stating the reasons for requesting additional leave under subsection (iv).
- (vi) If an employee on leave under subsection (i) or (ii) proposes to return to work earlier than six (6) weeks after giving birth to the child, the Employer may require the employee to give the Employer a medical practitioner's or nurse practitioner's certificate stating the employee is able to resume work.

(b) Parental Leave

- (i) An employee who requests leave under paragraph (1), (2) or (3) of this subsection is entitled to,
 - (1) for a parent who takes leave under section (a) in relation to the birth of the child or children with respect to whom the parental leave is to be taken, up to sixty-one (61) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, which must begin, unless the Employer and employee agree otherwise, immediately after the end of the leave taken under section (a),
 - (2) for a parent, other than an adopting parent, who does not take leave under section (a) in relation to the birth of the child or children with respect to whom the parental leave is to be taken, up to sixty-two (62) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, which must begin within seventy-eight (78) weeks after the birth of the child or children, and
 - (3) for an adopting parent, up to sixty-two (62) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, which must begin within seventy-eight (78) weeks after the child or children are placed with the parent.

- (ii) if the child has a physical, psychological or emotional condition requiring an additional period of parental care, an employee who requests leave under this Clause is entitled to up to an additional five (5) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, beginning immediately after the end of the leave taken under subsection (i).
- (iii) A request for leave must:
 - (1) be given in writing to the Employer,
 - (2) if the request is for leave under subsection (i) (1) or (2), be given to the Employer at least four (4) weeks before the employee proposes to begin leave, and
 - (3) if required by the Employer, be accompanied by a medical practitioner's or nurse practitioner's certificate or other evidence of the employee's entitlement to leave.
- (iv) An employee's combined entitlement to leave under section (a) and this section is limited to seventy-eight (78) weeks plus any additional leave the employee is entitled to under section (a) (iv) or subsection (iii) of this section.

17.06 Personal Leave

- (a) An employee may make application for leaves of absence without pay for personal reasons not otherwise covered in Article 17.
- (b) Requests for leaves up to a maximum of four (4) months may be made subject to the following:
 - (i) Such requests must be made in writing no later than three (3) weeks before the requested date of leave and shall include leave and return date.
 - (ii) The granting of personal leaves and the number of leaves allowed at any one time will be determined by scheduling requirements.
- (c) The granting of personal leave shall be at the Employer's discretion based upon valid business concerns. Permission shall not be unreasonably withheld and shall be confirmed in writing within seven (7) calendar days of receiving the request. The Union and Chief Shop Steward shall receive electronic copies of such agreements.
- (d) Annual vacation time must be taken or pre-arranged for a later date, prior to a personal leave of absence being granted.
- (e) Employees with less than one (1) year of service shall not be eligible for personal leave.

17.07 Same Schedule

An employee returning from an approved leave of absence will return to the same schedule if it exists, or in the event that it does not, to a schedule similar in the average number of hours per pay period they would have received had they not been on leave of absence.

17.08 Paid Education Leave

(a) Effective September 1, 2016 the Arts Club agrees to pay into a special fund, four cents (\$.04) per hour per employee for all compensated hours for the purpose of providing paid education leave. Such leave shall be for upgrading the employee skills in all aspects of trade union functions. Payments should be made on a quarterly basis into a trust fund established by the National Union, Unifor, effective from date of ratification. Cheques shall be made payable to:

Paid Education Leave Program Unifor 205 Placer Court North York, ON M2H 3H9

(b) Arts Club further agrees that members of the bargaining unit, selected by the Union to attend such courses, shall be granted a leave of absence without pay for twenty (20) days class time, plus travel time where necessary, said leave of absence to be intermittent over a twelve (12) month period from the first day of leave. Employees on said leave of absence shall continue to accrue seniority and benefits during such leave.

17.09 Leave for Union Bargaining Committee

- (a) The Union shall select three (3) bargaining unit members (from at least two (2) different departments) who shall be granted, upon reasonable notice, a leave of absence without loss of pay, seniority or other benefits to attend to all business related to the negotiation of a revised Collective Agreement.
- (b) In preparation for negotiations, an allowance of one (1) working day with pay shall be permitted, although more time off shall be granted but without pay. Employees shall be elected or appointed by the Constitution and By-laws of Unifor Local 3000.
- (c) All time off work under this Clause shall be considered time worked for the purposes of statutory holidays, vacation time, seniority, health and welfare benefits and any other applicable benefit or right under the Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 18 - HUMAN RIGHTS

18.01 No Discrimination

The Employer and its representatives agree that there will be no discrimination against any employee, or prospective employee, by reason of age, creed, colour, national origin, political or religious beliefs, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression, marital status,

physical disability unrelated to job performance or whether the employee has children, or for membership in the Union, or for exercising rights provided for in this Agreement.

18.02 Work Related Rules and Regulations

The Employer agrees that rules, regulations, and requirements for employees shall be limited to those which are work related or related to the workplace. Employees shall not be required to do work of a personal nature for the Employer or his representative.

18.03 No Harassment

The Employer shall provide a work environment as free as possible of any form of discrimination, harassment or sexual harassment from anyone, including from management personnel, supervisors, other employees or customers.

18.04 Sexual Harassment Defined

Sexual harassment shall be defined as any conduct, comment, gesture or contact that might reasonably be perceived as placing a sexually related condition on employment; or any persistent conduct, comment, gesture or contact that is likely to cause offence, embarrassment or humiliation to any employee.

ARTICLE 19 - GENERAL PROVISIONS

19.01 Protection of Working Conditions

No provision of this Agreement shall be used to remove and/or reduce wages and working conditions presently in force.

19.02 Liaison Committee

- (a) The parties agree to hold regular Liaison Committee Meetings.
- (b) The parties shall meet every three (3) months for two (2) hours (unless otherwise decided by the Committee) and consult about issues relating to the workplace that affect the parties or any employee bound by the agreement.
- (c) In general it will be the purpose of the Liaison Committee is to examine, discuss and make recommendations to the parties on all matters of mutual interest in accident prevention, employee relations and public and industry relations. It is agreed that the Liaison Committee will not deal with grievance or collective bargaining issues.

19.03 Union House Card

The Employer agrees to post the Union House Card in a conspicuous place.

19.04 Current Mailing Address and Telephone Number

It is the responsibility of the employee to maintain a current mailing address, email address and current phone number with the Union and the Employer for purposes of all notices.

19.05 Technological Change

Shall be provided for by the Industrial Relations Act of British Columbia.

19.06 Unconventional Mode of Dress

Where an unconventional mode of dress or uniform is required by management, it is agreed the dress or uniform shall not be such as to cause physical discomfort, ridicule or embarrassment to the employee.

19.07 Uniforms

If any uniform is required, it is agreed that the Employer shall supply same and be responsible for the regular cleaning and maintenance thereof.

19.08 Instruction Re: Liquor Control Legislation and Regulations

All newly hired employees who will be involved in the sale or handling of liquor, will be provided with instruction to acquaint them with the relevant provisions of the Liquor Control Legislation and Regulations and the importance of complying with those regulations.

19.09 Compensation to Employees Re: Enforcement of House Rules For Patrons

Upon presentation of a written bona fide claim by an employee, the Employer shall compensate the employee for replacement cost of, or repair, of, any wearing apparel, false teeth, eye glasses, contact lenses or hearing aids, damaged or destroyed, as a consequence of the employee's participation in the enforcement of house rules and/or Liquor Control Board Regulations and/or at the direction of management or a person appointed by management.

19.10 Employee Returning to Work following Illness

In cases where an employee is returning to work following an absence due to illness or injury, including absences covered by the Workers' Compensation benefits, the employee is entitled to reinstatement in their former position within twenty-four (24) hours, with all rights and conditions which they formerly enjoyed, according to the terms of the Agreement which is in effect at the time of their return, subject to the further conditions which follow.

19.11 Prolonged Absence Due to Illness or Injury

In cases involving prolonged absence due to illness or injury, where it has been necessary for the Employer to make adjustments in the work schedules of other employees in order to cover the absence, that Employer shall have a maximum of seven (7) calendar days in which to adjust the work schedule to accommodate the returning employee.

19.12 Physician's Certificate

- (a) A physician's certificate may be required by the Employer when an employee is absent due to injury or illness in excess of three (3) consecutive work days. On submission of the physician's receipt, the Employer will reimburse the employee for the fee charged by the physician for providing the certificate. The choice of the physician is up to the employee.
- (b) Physician certificate(s) need only state whether the employee is fit or unfit, the nature of the limitations (e.g. no heavy lifting, no stair climbing, etc.) and the expected duration of the condition.
- (c) In instances of chronic illness or repeated patterns of absenteeism the Employer may request the employee to provide a physician's certificate.

19.13 Duty to Accommodate

The Employer agrees to make every reasonable effort providing it does not cause undue hardship, to provide suitable modified or alternate employment to employees who are temporarily or permanently unable to return to their regular duties, as a consequence of an occupational or non-occupational disability.

<u>ARTICLE 20 - WORKPLACE HARASSMENT</u>

20.01 Discrimination and Harassment

(a) Right to an Environment Free From Discrimination and/or Harassment

The Employer and the Union are committed to providing a harassment-free workplace. Every person may assert their right to be treated with dignity, respect and courtesy as a fundamental basis of a working relationship and to work in an environment free from any form of discrimination and/or harassment, whether individual and/or sexual in nature, and/or based on any prohibited grounds. All employees are expected to treat others with courtesy and consideration and to discourage harassment.

(b) Discrimination and Harassment Defined

(i) Discrimination and harassment are defined as a course of vexatious comment or conduct that is known or ought to reasonably be known to be unwelcome, that denies individual and/or collective dignity and respect; and may be based on gender, physical stature, creed, religion, political affiliation, social condition, marital or family status, age, disability, race, colour, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression or other prohibited grounds.

(ii) Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment shall be defined as any repeated and/or unwelcome physical contact, compromising invitation with sexual overtones or sexual comment, look gesture or suggestion that creates an uncomfortable working environment for

the recipient, made by a person who knows or ought to know it is unwelcome. Sexual harassment may include a single sexual advance made to the recipient or one that implies a threat or denial of employment opportunity including a reprisal made after a sexual advance is rejected.

(iii) Individual Harassment

Individual Harassment shall be defined as any offensive conduct or improper behaviour that demeans and/or causes embarrassment, by an individual directed at, or offensive to, another individual and that a reasonable person ought to have known would be unwelcome, and/or where such actions have the effect of creating an intimidating, humiliating, hostile or offensive work environment.

(iv) Examples

Harassment may take many forms: verbal, physical or visual. It may involve a threat or an implied threat or be perceived as a condition of employment. The following examples could be considered as harassment but are not meant to cover all potential incidents:

- Unwelcome remarks, jokes, innuendoes, gestures or taunting about a person's body, disability, attire or gender, racial or ethnic backgrounds, colour, place of birth, sexual orientation, citizenship or ancestry;
- Practical jokes, pushing, shoving, etc., which cause awkwardness or embarrassment;
- Posting or circulation of offensive photos or visual materials;
- Refusal to work or converse with an employee because of their racial background or gender, etc.;
- Condescension or paternalism which undermines self-respect;
- Backlash or retaliation for the lodging of a complaint or participation in an investigation.

(c) Workplace Defined

The workplace is defined as any Company facility and includes areas such as lounges, theatres, foyers, offices, kitchen, floors, lunch area, rest rooms, cafeterias, lockers, conference rooms and parking lots.

20.02 Harassment is not

Harassment is in no way to be construed as properly discharged supervisory responsibilities, including the delegation of work assignments, the assessment of discipline or any conduct that does not undermine the dignity of the individual. Neither is this policy meant to inhibit free speech or interfere with normal social relations.

20.03 Filing a Complaint

- (a) If an employee believes they have been harassed and/or discriminated against on the basis of any prohibited ground of discrimination, there are specific actions that may be taken to put a stop to it; first request a stop of the unwanted behavior. Inform the individual that is doing the harassing or the discriminating against you that the behavior is unwanted and unwelcome. It is advisable to document the events, complete with times, dates location, witnesses and details.
- (b) However, it is also understood that some victims of discrimination or harassment are reluctant to confront their harasser, or they may fear reprisals from their harasser, lack of support from their work group, or disbelief by their supervisor or others. The incident should be brought to the attention of your Supervisor and/or Shop Steward.

20.04 Investigation

- (a) Upon receipt of the complaint, the Supervisor/Shop Steward contacted will immediately inform their Union or Employer counterpart and together they will then interview the employee and advise the employee if the complaint can be resolved immediately or if the complaint should be formalized in writing. Properly completed copies of this complaint will be forwarded to the Human Resource Manager and the Union Representative.
- (b) The Union Representative and the Human Resource Manager will then determine if the complaint requires a special investigative team comprised of both a management and Union representative appointed by the Employer and Union respectively. The investigative team, if possible, will be comprised of at least one woman.
- (c) A formal investigation of the complaint will then begin. It may include interviewing the alleged harasser, witnesses and other persons named in the complaint. Any related documents may also be reviewed.

20.05 Resolution

(a) The joint investigators will then complete a report on the findings of the investigation and a copy of the completed Incident Report will be forwarded to the Human Resource Manager and the Union Representative who will make a determination on an appropriate resolution. The Human Resource Manager and the Union Representative will attempt to resolve within ten (10) days and ensure the resolution is fair and reasonable in the circumstances.

- (b) At the conclusion of this step, the complaint, if unresolved, will be inserted into the third step of the grievance procedure for resolution. In the event that the complaint is not resolved by the parties at the third step of the grievance procedure, it may be appealed to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of the Collective Agreement.
- (c) The pursuit of frivolous allegations through the Human Rights Complaint Procedure has a detrimental effect on the spirit and intent for which this policy was rightfully developed and should be discouraged.

20.06 Discipline of Any Person

Action contravening this policy will constitute grounds for discipline and where it has been proven that a person employed by the Employer has engaged in any form of discrimination and/or harassment, the Employer agrees to discipline that person.

20.07 Expeditious Resolve

The Union and the Employer agree to co-operate in expeditiously resolving all complaints of discrimination and/or harassment which arise in the workplace.

ARTICLE 21 - DURATION

21.01 Duration

- (a) This Agreement shall be in full force and effect from August 1, 2019 to and including July 31, 2022, and shall continue in full force and effect from year to year thereafter subject to the right of either party to this Agreement within four (4) months immediately preceding the expiration (or immediately preceding the anniversary date in any year thereafter), by written notice to the other party, require the other party to commence collective bargaining with a view to the conclusion of a renewal or revision of the collective agreement, or a new Collective Agreement.
- (b) Should either party give written notice to the other party pursuant hereto, this Agreement shall thereafter continue in full force and effect until the Union shall give notice of strike and such strike has been implemented or the Employer shall give notice of lockout and such lockout has been implemented, or the parties shall conclude a renewal or revision of the Agreement of a new Collective Agreement.

21.02 No Strikes or Lockouts During This Agreement

The Union agrees not to strike and the Employer	agrees	not to	lockout	during t	he term	of the
Collective Agreement.						

Signed this	_day of	, 2	2019.	
FOR THE UNION:			FOR THE ARTS CLUB:	

10	
Kevin Hancock Unifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer, Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargaining Committee Chairperson	
Kirk Olson, Bargaining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser, Bargaining Committee	

APPENDIX "A" - WAGES

Effective:	Wage Adjustment in first year+	Aug 1/19 2.0%	Aug 1/20 2.25%	Aug 1/21 2.5%
Bartender		\$17.18	\$17.56	\$18.00
Server		\$14.13	\$14.93	\$15.58
Barporter	\$1.10	\$14.95	\$15.29	\$15.67
Busperson		\$14.13	\$14.93	\$15.58
Box Office	\$.85	\$16.22	\$16.58	\$17.00
Usher/FOH	\$1.10	\$14.95	\$15.29	\$15.67
Dishwasher		\$14.13	\$14.93	\$15.58
Door Charge Attendant		\$15.00	\$15.34	\$15.73
Door Attendant*		\$15.18	\$15.52	\$15.91
Cook/Prep Cook		\$15.68	\$16.03	\$16.43
Lead Cook		\$18.73	\$19.15	\$19.63

^{*}Plus \$20.00 gratuity (taxed) per shift.

Grandfathered employees are included in the general wage increases.

Assistant Manager Premium

When an employee is temporarily assigned managerial duties they will be compensated at a rate of four dollars (\$4.00) per hour for the entirety of their shift. Managerial duties will be defined as duties assigned to an employee by their department manager, which would otherwise be carried out by a manager exclusively. The forced assignment of managerial duties shall only be required in emergency situations or when other unforeseen circumstances arise.

Senior Door Attendant Premium

The most senior door attendant on shift shall receive an additional seventy five cents (\$0.75) per hour to their classified wage rate.

⁺ Wage adjustment in the first year is in lieu of a percentage increase.

APPENDIX "B" - DEFINITIONS

<u>Time Span References</u>: References to days, weeks, months or years shall be understood to mean

calendar days, weeks, months or years, unless otherwise expressly

provided in this agreement.

Types of Employees:

Regular Employee: An employee who passed the required probationary period and

works on a continuing basis.

Probationary Employee: Any employee who is serving the required probationary period.

If there is more than one probationary employee in a classification, shifts shall be assigned based on date of hire.

Casual Employee: A casual employee shall be defined as an employee who is

employed to provide short term and/or emergency help.

A casual employee shall not be employed to do work that a

regular employee is available to do.

A casual employee shall be paid the full wage rate of the

classification they work in.

Casual employees do not accrue classification seniority.

No Show: A "no show" shall mean a failure to report for scheduled work.

<u>Sunshine Shift</u>: A sunshine shift is a shift worked on the patio weather permitting.

A Posted Work Week: A posted work week shall be defined as 12:00 AM Monday to 11:59 PM

Sunday. Furthermore, shifts that commence on a Sunday and finish on a Monday shall be considered to have been worked during the work week

ending on that Sunday.

Emergency: Is an unforeseen circumstance and/or a situation beyond the

reasonable control of the Employer

Call Centre: The Call Centre is the principle location for phone service.

Between

THE ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY (the "Employer")

And

Unifor (LOCAL 3000) (the "Union")

Re: Grandfathered Employees

The following employees shall continue to be paid their existing wage rate plus general wage increase (August 1, 2019 - 2%, August 1, 2020 - 2.25%, August 1, 2021 - 2.5%) for the duration of this Collective Agreement.

Employee	August 1, 2019 2.0%	August 1, 2020 2.25%	August 1, 2021 2.5%
Ron Mill*	\$18.38	\$18.79	\$19.26
Darryl Richards*	\$20.30	\$20.76	\$21.28

^{*} The Assistant Manager Premium shall not apply.

Ron Mill to receive equal pay with Darryl Richards v	vhen working at the Goldcorp Stage.
Signed this day of	, 2019.
FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE ARTS CLUB:
Kevin Hancock Unifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer, Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargaining Committee Chairperson	
Kirk Olson, Bargaining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser, Bargaining Committee	

Between

THE ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY (the "Employer")

And

Unifor (LOCAL 3000) (the "Union")

Re: Three Full-Time Fixed Box Office Positions in the Call Centre

It is agreed between the Parties that the Employer, at its sole discretion, shall have the right to create up to three (3) full-time fixed (40 hours/week) Box Office positions in the Call Centre. If the Employer decided to implement full-time fixed positions, the following terms and conditions shall apply:

- (a) These positions shall be posted and filled in following with the standard procedures as laid out in Clause 5.03 and Article 7 of the Collective Agreement.
- (b) Once successful applicants have been selected, their schedules shall normally remain fixed for a one (1) year period from the date of their appointment.
- (c) Where the Employer decided to alter an employee's fixed schedule (i.e. alter start or finish times by more than one-half (1/2) hour, or change days off), the position will be reposted with the current incumbent having preference to the newly available full-time schedule.
- (d) Employees that apply for and are awarded full-time fixed positions shall not be eligible to apply for any other vacancy for a period of six (6) months from the date of their appointment, except at the Employer's discretion.
- (e) Clauses 4.10 (b) (i), (ii), and (c) (the practice of flexible scheduling) shall not apply to full-time fixed schedules.
- (f) It is understood that over the term of this Collective Agreement, either Party may request to meet and discuss the alteration or deletion of the terms and conditions of this L.O.U.
- (g) According to operational needs, it is understood that said full-time Call Centre Box Office staff can be assigned to other locations for the purposes of instruction, unexpected increases in business, in cases of emergency, and to cover breaks as per Clauses 4.07 and 4.08.

Signed this	day of	, 2019.
FOR THE UNION	N:	FOR THE ARTS CLUB:
Kevin Hancock	Unifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer	, Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargai	ining Committee Chairperson	_
Kirk Olson, Barg	gaining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser	r, Bargaining Committee	

Between

THE ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY (the "Employer")

And

Unifor (LOCAL 3000) (the "Union")

Re: Optional Hours of Work on Sixth Day

Notwithstanding the provisions of Clauses 4.02 and 4.04, the Parties have agreed that in an attempt to provide additional hours of work to employees working less than forty (40) hours per week, the following arrangement will be in force for the duration of the Collective Agreement. Employees who would otherwise work less than forty (40) hours in a five (5) day work week can be offered additional straight time hours of work on a sixth (6th) work day, provided that the additional hours do not result in the employee working more than forty (40) hours in the six (6) days at straight time. Such an employee may decline the additional hours without affecting their rights under this Agreement. All sixth shifts shall be offered in order of seniority in the classification where the work is available.

Signed this day of	, 2019.
FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE ARTS CLUB:
Kevin Hancock Unifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer, Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargaining Committee Chairperson	
Kirk Olson, Bargaining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser, Bargaining Committee	
iviichene kaeser, darganning Conninctee	

Between

THE ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY (the "Employer")

And

Unifor (LOCAL 3000) (the "Union")

Re: Minimum Availability by Departm	ent
-------------------------------------	-----

The Parties agree that regular employees must make themselves available to work as per the following:
Box Office — a minimum of two (2) days per week with one of those days being on a weekend.
Front of House — a minimum of three (3) shifts per week.
Food and Beverage — a minimum of two (2) days per week.
Regular staff who are unable to commit to the minimum availability outlined above may result in the suspension or discharge of the employee. Employees working under the classification of Bartender are exempt from this LOU.
Signed this day of, 2019.

FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE ARTS CLUB:
Kevin Hancock Unifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer, Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargaining Committee Chairperson	
Kirk Olson, Bargaining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser, Bargaining Committee	

Between

THE ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY (the "Employer")

And

Unifor (LOCAL 3000) (the "Union")

Re: Seasonal Workers

- (a) A Seasonal employee is a person who is hired for a posted temporary position to supplement available part-time work during high volume work periods.
- (b) A seasonal employee hired must not exceed a term of three (3) months of service, except where mutually agreed between the Union and the Employer.
- (c) The employment of any seasonal employees will not result in the lay-off or reduction in hours to an existing part-time employee.
- (d) Subject to Article 5.10 (a) and (b) a seasonal employee awarded a permanent position without a break in service shall have their seniority back dated to the employee's first day of employment.
- (e) For the purposes of shift-bidding, the seasonal employees seniority date will be based on their first day of work.
- (f) Seasonal employees shall be subject to departmental minimum availability.
- (g) A temporary employee will be entitled to vacation pay at the rate of four percent (4%) of gross earnings every pay period.
- (h) When a seasonal employee becomes permanent their vacation entitlement will commence as of their seniority date.
- (i) The Employer reserves the right to change the status of a seasonal employee to part-time at any point during the contracted term of the employee.
- (j) A seasonal employee shall join the Union and pay Union dues. Should the employee not have earnings for the pay period when dues are normally deducted those dues will be deducted from the next available pay.

Signed this	day of	, 2019.
FOR THE UNION:		FOR THE ARTS CLUB:
6		
Kevin Hancock Ui	nifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer, \	Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargain	ing Committee Chairperson	
Kirk Olson, Barga	ining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser,	Bargaining Committee	

Between

THE ARTS CLUB OF VANCOUVER THEATRE SOCIETY (the "Employer")

And

Unifor (LOCAL 3000) (the "Union")

Re: Call Centre Shift Trial Period

It is agreed between the Parties that the Employer shall, where reasonably possible schedule the following:

- (a) Four (4) eight (8) hour call centre shifts per work week;
- (b) Ten (10) five (5) hour call centre shifts per work week.

It is agreed that this Letter of Understanding be for a term of one (1) year from the ratification of this agreement, unless otherwise mutually agreed.

Both parties agree to meet quarterly to discuss the sustainability of the above mentioned shifts, and as well, other ways of filling bid shifts. If the Employer determines the above shifts aren't sustainable, they shall have the right to delete this LOU after one (1) year from date of ratification.

day of	2019
	day of

FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE ARTS CLUB:
Kevin Hancock Unifor National Rep	Peter Cathie White, Executive Director
Mike Windeyer, Vice President Local 3000	Lacey Schumann, Human Resources Generalist
Ron Mill, Bargaining Committee Chairperson	_
Kirk Olson, Bargaining Committee	
Michelle Kaeser, Bargaining Committee	